Indiana Forest Stewardship Coordinating Committee 

Summer Meeting – June 30, 2004

Attendees: B. Fischer, H. Pence, R. Moore, K. Collins, A. York, B. Miller, E. Ballentine, W. Baird, L. Jackson, A. Pursell, B. Wilson, J. Hardisty, B. Stine, N. Armstrong, J. Tutterow, R. Langden, T. Malony, P. Wagner, J. Bacone, A. Mahler, J. Gras, K. Becher, D. Shaver, J. Waterman, M. Majeski, C. Frahm, B. Hoover, L. Farlee, J. Nelson, J. Davis, P. Marshall, D. Ernst

Burney Fischer, State Forester and Committee Chair, brought the meeting to order.  Everyone introduced themselves and the agencies they represented.  The following handouts were issued and a brief explanation of each given: “Indiana Forest Stewardship Coordinating Committee Operating Procedures”, “State’s environmental record should be an issue in governor’s race, but it’s not” (Indy Star Editorial from June 27,2004), Forests of Indiana: Their Economic Importance (Forest Service publication).

Stewardship Challenge Grants - Lenny Farlee:

· Ten Stewardship Challenge Grant proposals were received. Handout distributed listing all proposals, project descriptions, amount requested, and match.  Five proposals were recommended for funding: Purdue University – develop and maintain community-based collaborative group focused on forest and natural resources conservation; Land Trust Alliance- two workshop to increase the capacity of Indiana land trusts, scholarships and discounts to the national LTA Conference; Knox County SWCD– develop a comprehensive forest stewardship advocacy program; Dubois County SWCD: develop a stewardship packet for landowners and host 2 field days; Lincoln Hills RC&D – hiring a forester to help with writing stewardship plans, host 2 field days.

· A proposal for the creation of Indiana Forest Stewardship Outreach and Education Grant was presented with handout.  New program would provide grants of $1000 or less for education and outreach activities.  Application similar to the Challenge Grants program but it will be shortened and simplified.

· After brief discussion, committee approved Challenge Grant recommendations and Indiana Forest Stewardship Outreach and Education Grant proposal.

Forest Legacy Program - Dan Ernst and Brenda Stine
· Handouts: “Forest Legacy” PowerPoint presentation notes, “Indiana Forest Legacy Project Proposals – Fiscal Year 2005-2006”

· Dan provided a project update: Big Spring Farm project (182 acres in Washington county) completed; Camp Grawbone project (1368 acres in Brown County) completed; Hurricane Hills (IPL) project easement has been drafted and appraisal is being conducted.

· For 2005 Forest Legacy, 1 project, Shawnee Hills, has made it into the federal budget consideration ($2.5 mil. requested, $1.9 mil. in to President’s budget, $1 mil. in House budget recommendation)

· Brenda presented the2006 Forest Legacy Proposals. Three projects totaling no more than 10 million dollars can be submitted to fed’s for consideration.  The Forest Legacy Sub-Committee recommended the following three projects: Priority 1 – Ohio River Highlands project (Harrison County, protecting globally important glades – this project proposal is still under development); Priority 2 – Rattlesnake Creek II project (LaPorte County – 50 acre addition to Rattlesnake I project); Priority 3 – Knobstone Escarpment project (Clark County – bundle of three smaller projects). A new project proposal was received after subcommittee meeting: Luke’s Run (Owen County – 930 acres)

· Committee approved recommendations of subcommittee, but provided flexibility to the Forest Legacy Subcommittee to re-rank projects based on the final submission of the Ohio River Highlands and Luke’s Run proposals.  

Implementing the 2002 Farm Bill - Tim Martin & Jane Hardisty 
· Handout: “Forest Land Enhancement Program” PowerPoint notes

· Tim presented Forest Land Enhancement Program (FLEP) update. The future of FLEP funding looks shaky at best. FLEP may be discontinued in 2005. $257,000 in projects have been funded. There is a $639,400 backlog in project requests for FLEP funds. Options for the future: 1) Talk to IN congressional delegation to promote the program 2) Work with partner agencies 3) Start a state cost share program 4) Do nothing 5) Educate landowners that practices should pay for themselves 

· Jane began with issues/reports from the field regarding 2002 Farm Bill: There is a lack of knowledge of forest management by landowners; Loss of forest land to development; Invasive species; Lack of forest management on private land-look at the total resources of the land; Need discussion on the value of timber and woodlots; Technical service providers have traditionally been through partner agencies.  To encourage the private sector, a bidding process is being established for technical service contacts.

· EQIP: 60% of EQIP money goes to livestock practices (special interests would like to see all of EQIP money go to livestock practices). Forestry related practices include windbreaks, forest trails and landings, timber stand improvement (TSI) and riparian buffers.  Applications are rated; farmers that address more conservation concerns get a higher rating. Approximately $150,000/year is allocated to forest related projects. These may be implemented in the later years of a landowner’s contract and reason why they are not showing up for T/A now.

· Conservation Security Program (CSP):  It is just being implemented in 18 watersheds in the US.  In Indiana, implementation is occurring in the St. Joseph watershed.  The program rewards “good stewards.”  The greater the conservation effort the greater the payments.  The program is for agricultural production lands and only includes “incidental forests.”

· Farmland & Range Protection Program:  There has been a change in the program guidelines: landowners can’t provide the match or provide the match by donating to a land trust to be used as match.  Congress wants leveraging of federal funds. $1 million in funds were returned because of the lack of match for projects.
· Bottomland Hardwood Plantings: Areas in the 100-year floodplain are eligible.  There is continuous sign up.
Invaders in the Heartland - Phil Marshall

· Emerald ash borer (EAB):  APHIS/IDNR is conducting a survey of sawmill, woodlots, landscape, campgrounds, and cities.  There are several emerald ash borer sites in northeastern Indiana.   At identified sites, all ash are or will be remove within a half-mile radius of the farthest infected tree.  Indicators of an infected tree are thinning crown, woodpecker activity, epicormic sprouting, D-shaped exit holes

· Gypsy moths: There are ongoing treatments in Northern Indiana - B.T. treatments for low populations. Pheromone flakes for very low population.  The purpose is to slow the spread.  A suppression program is initiated when the populations get high.

· Sudden Oak Death (SOD): The Division of Entomology is checking nursery stock. Soils are also being checked for native soil fungus.  No SOD has been found in Indiana to date.
· Banded Elm Beetle: Setting traps to check status in Indiana. Beetle would have to compete with Dutch elm disease. The impact probably will not be significant.
· Loopers: Same cycle as seen 25 years ago.  Looper population builds, the next year natural predators move in.  Looper population decreases. Defoliation is highest this year at Brown County State Park.  

· Cicadas: Not a significant problem for trees, but gets peoples attention due to high insect numbers and dead branch tips.

Farm Bureau’s Department of Agriculture Proposal – Chad Frahm
· Handout: “Growing Agriculture Expanding Opportunities Indiana Department of Agriculture” brochure

· Indiana Farm Bureau is proposing the creation of an Indiana Department of Agriculture.  Their proposal is to establish a cabinet level agency to focus on agricultural issues and make a one-stop shop for agricultural related programs.   As part of the proposal, the Division of Forestry’s stewardship programs would be transferred to the Department of Agriculture.  Forestry’s other programs would remain with the Division of Natural Resources.  More information is available at www.infarmbureau.org.  Farm Bureau is accepting comments about the proposal until early September.  Farm Bureau’s Board of Directors will review the proposal in Sept/Oct.

 Brown County Hills Project – Dan Shaver

· Handouts: “Brown County Hills Project” brochure & “the forest bank” brochure.

· Dan introduced The Nature Conservancy in general and the focused on the Brown County Hills Project.  

Field Trip – Dan Shaver, Tim Martin, Gary Gretter

Field trip was to a private forest that is currently being harvested.  Topics covered included directional felling, best management practices, and log grading. 
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